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	 Aaniin	Anishnabeg!
	 I	hope	that	your	holidays	with	
your	families	were	heartwarm-
ing,	mine	certainly	were.
				This	year	our	2-year-old	
granddaughter,	Bella,	danced	in	
the	powwow	circle	for	the	first	
time.	What	joy	there	was	watch-
ing	her	get	up	on	her	toes,	twirl-
ing,	skipping	and	nodding	her	
little	head	in	time	with	the	beat	
of	the	drum.
				December	was	a	beautiful	
time	for	me	personally	and	pro-
fessionally.	I	made	my	first	trip	
to	Washington,	D.C.,	on	behalf	
of	our	tribe.	I	reflected	on	the	
importance	of	this	journey,	and	
thought	about	our	ancestors	who	
had	made	this	journey	before	
me.	I	realized	that	our	mission	
has	not	changed:	To	meet	with	
federal	leaders	to	educate	them	
about	our	people;	to	advocate	for	
the	fulfillment	of	treaty	rights;	
to	push	for	support	of	legisla-
tion	favorable	to	tribal	people;	
to	create	new	partnerships	and	
strengthen	existing	ones;	to	find	
new	sources	of	support	for	our	
people;	to	be	a	“visible	voice”	
for	the	tribe	known	as	the	Sault	
Ste.	Marie	Tribe	of	Chippewa	
Indians.
	 I	was	in	DC	for	five	days.	
Our	tribal	delegation	consisted	
of	Chairman	Payment,	Director	
Abramson,	Director	Massaway,	
Mike	McCoy	(government	rela-
tions	director)	Meghan	Kelly	

(federal	liaison)	and	I.	Although	
I	was	not	allowed	to	attend	the	
meeting	with	President	Obama	
(only	Chairman	Payment	and	
Director	Abramson	were	invit-
ed),	I	was	privileged	to	“walk	
the	Hill”	and	meet	with	various	
members	of	Congress,	high	level	
staff	and	tribal	leaders	from	
across	the	United	States.
				I	want	to	acknowledge	all	of	
the	work	that	all	of	our	tribe’s	
program	directors	and	staff	did	
to	help	our	delegation	be	a	suc-
cess.	I	was	so	proud	of	the	pro-
fessional	and	informative	fold-
ers,	brochures	and	information	
sheets	(known	as	“white	papers”)	
that	were	created.	I	want	you	all	
to	know	that	the	legislators	were	
impressed	and	I	could	not	have	
done	my	job	without	the	tremen-
dous	support	of	our	people	back	
home!
	 The	following	is	a	very	brief	
breakdown	of	who	I	met,	and	
what	we	talked	about.	I	was	
often	part	of	a	“team	presenta-
tion,”	however,	there	were	times	
when	scheduling	required	that	
I	present	on	my	own.	It	was	an	
intense	time	with	daily	early	
morning	tribal	delegation	strat-
egy	sessions	held	prior	to	“walk-
ing	the	Hill.”	
	 I	began	with	a	half-day	meet-
ing	with	the	National	Congress	
of	American	Indians	at	its	
embassy.	There	were	numer-
ous	presenters,	all	focused	on	
FY	2014	budget	recommenda-
tions.	Then	I	attended	a	meeting	
regarding	the	Department	of	the	
Interior	budget	strategy.	These	
meetings	were	specifically	for,	
and	about,	tribal	people.	Leaders	
from	tribes	across	the	country	
gathered	to	share	stories	of	com-
mon	need,	and	how	tribal	nations	
effectively	advocate	for	change	
at	a	federal	level.
	 Our	tribal	delegation	met	with	
Congressman	Dan	Benishek,	
and	we	presented	him	with	a	
beautiful	black	ash	basket	made	
by	tribal	member	Bernadette	
Azevedo.	We	educated	him	
on	the	history	of	the	Charlotte	

Beach	issue.	Congressman	
Benishek	was	keenly	interested	
in	the	Special	Diabetes	Program	
for	American	Indians	(SDPI),	
and	the	funding	inadequacies	for	
the	Bemidji	Area.	He	requested	a	
follow-up	meeting	with	me	later	
in	the	week.
	 We	met	with	a	congressional	
staff	member	in	Senator	Carl	
Levin’s	office.	Our	purpose	was	
to	strengthen	and	reinforce	an	
already	positive	relationship.	We	
presented	our	“white	papers”	and	
urged	support	for	the	coming	
SDPI.
	 In	Congresswoman	Candice	
Miller’s	office,	we	met	with	
her	new	“tribal”	staff	person.	
This	was	an	excellent	meeting!	
We	discussed	the	sequestration,	
budgetary	issues,	SDPI	and	the	
inadequacy	of	tribal	healthcare	
funding.	It	was	great	to	have	a	
congressional	“staffer”	dedicated	
to	tribal	issues!
	 Our	meeting	with	
Congressman	John	Dingell	
Jr.	was	outstanding.	A	long-
time	supporter	of	our	tribe,	the	
meeting	focused	on	the	“fiscal	
cliff”	and	our	planned	manda-
tory	trust	applications	for	land.	
Congressman	Dingell	was	espe-
cially	impressed	by	the	success	
of	our	tribal	energy	program.	
Chairman	Payment	and	Director	
Abramson	have	a	longstanding	
relationship	with	Congressman	
Dingell,	and	I	learned	a	great	
deal	from	them	in	this	meeting.
	 We	had	separate	meetings	
with	congressional	staff	from	
Congressmen	Camp,	Peters	and	
Clarke’s	offices.	We	discussed	
the	sequestration,	budgetary	
issues,	SDPI	and	the	inadequacy	
of	tribal	healthcare	funding.	
We	also	spoke	of	the	unique	
nation-to-nation	relationship	
between	tribes	and	the	federal	
government.	I	led	a	meeting	in	
Congressman	Upton’s	office,	
explaining	the	tribal	energy	
audit,	and	urging	additional	
funding	appropriations	for	tribal	
programs.	
	 Senator	Stabenow’s	was	

a	very	successful	meeting!	
Chairman	Payment	presented	her	
with	a	“strawberry”	black	ash	
basket.	In	addition	to	the	“white	
paper”	issues,	we	discussed	sew-
age	pollution	in	the	St.	Mary’s	
River,	and	other	natural	resource	
topics.	Senator	Stabenow	was	
very	receptive,	and	knowledge-
able	about	our	tribe,	and	con-
cerned	about	our	needs.	
	 We	had	additional	meetings	
with	“staffers”	from	other	con-
gressional	offices	as	well,	and	
with	each	we	presented	“white	
papers,”	spoke	of	funding	needs,	
and	in	short,	told	our	stories.
				As	with	most	people,	politi-
cians	also	like	to	know	when	
something	they’ve	done	has	
helped.	I	closed	out	my	time	in	
DC	with	a	second	meeting	in	
Congressman	Benishek’s	office.	
I	believe	there	is	genuine	con-
cern	regarding	the	lack	of	health-
care	funding	in	our	Bemidji	area	
and	I	look	forward	to	his	sup-
port.	
	 I	wish	to	say	miigwech	
to	Aaron	Payment,	Cathy	
Abramson,	Keith	Massaway,	
Mike	McCoy	and	Meghan	Kelly	
for	helping	me	navigate	the	
streets	of	DC,	the	many	build-
ings	and	the	politicians.	Their	
insights	and	guidance	were	
invaluable.	This	trip	made	me	
realize	how	important	it	is	for	
our	tribe	to	be	represented	“on	
the	Hill.”	Washington,	D.C.,	is	
vast	and	the	federal	legislators	
are	inundated	daily	by	texts,	
emails,	phone	calls	and	letters	
from	individuals,	corporations	
and	special	interest	groups.	It	
would	be	easy	for	them	to	forget	
about	us,	and	now	I	understand	
completely	that	which	our	ances-
tors	clearly	knew	—	telling	our	
stories	“in	person”	matters.	
	 Miigwech	to	all	of	you	for	the	
opportunity	to	serve	our	tribe	as	
my	ancestors	have	done.	It	is	an	
honor	for	me	to	stand	before	fed-
eral	Congress	personnel	and	say,	
“I	represent	the	Sault	Ste	Marie	
Tribe	of	Chippewa	Indians.”
	 Please	continue	to	contact	me	

with	your	thoughts	and	concerns.	
You	can	reach	me	through	my	
personal	phone,	email,	Facebook	
or	Twitter.	I	appreciate	those	
of	you	who	have	already	con-
tacted	me	and	I	encourage	oth-
ers	to	reach	out	to	me	as	well.	
Miigwech	to	all,	
	 Bamapii,
	 Jen
	 (906)	440-9151	
	 Email	at	Jennifer.mcleod.
2012@gmail.com.	

	 We	held	a	very	productive	
TAP	(drug	abuse	Tribal	Action	
Plan)	meeting	this	past	month.	
We	have	scheduled	a	two-day	
training	for	the	end	of	the	month	
with	Fox	Valley	to	come	in	to	
our	advisor	group	and	facilitate	
a	comprehensive	training	to	hold	
the	focus	groups	and	community	
forums	we	have	scheduled	to	
begin	in	February	2013.	Many	
professional	team	members,	
board	members	on	the	advisory	

group	and	the	chairman	will	be	
taking	part	in	the	two-day	train-
ing.	The	plan	is	to	be	out	in	the	
communities	by	February	and	
begin	to	gain	the	input	and	rec-
ommendations	from	our	mem-
bers	on	their	thoughts,	experi-
ences,	expectations	on	identify-
ing	and	prioritize	challenges	in	
each	area.
	 I	have	committed	to	this	
project	as	my	priority	and	
have	scheduled	the	first	three	
focus	groups	with	elders	in	my	
unit	to	start	the	process	of	the	
goals	mentioned	above.	I	will	
be	accompanied	by	Director	
Hollowell	and	professional	staff.
	 The	dates	are	Hessel/DeTour/
Drummond/Pickford	elders	at	
the	regularly	scheduled	elders	
meeting	on	Feb.	18	at	the	Hessel	
Tribal	Center.	Newberry	elders,	
Feb.	15	regularly	scheduled	
meeting	at	Zella’s	Restaurant	
and	Naubinway	Feb.	27	at	the	
scheduled	elders’	meeting	at	the	
pavilion.
	 For	the	elders	in	our	area,	
please	attend	so	that	we	can	
gather	the	input	and	advice	from	

you	to	move	our	project	forward.	
At	the	Jan.	2	board	of	directors’	
meeting,	I	requested	that	we	
acquire	a	24-hour,	seven-day	a	
week	hotline	at	our	tribal	health	
centers	for	crisis	situations.	I	
shared	the	information	with	our	
advisory	group	and	all	agreed	
this	is	a	priority	result	we	can	
do	now.	The	board	awaits	that	
information	and	hopefully	this	
will	be	secured	in	the	very	near	
future.	
	 The	other	priority	in	our	
unit	is	to	secure	health	services	
in	the	DeTour/Drummond	and	
other	outlying	areas.	As	printed	
and	stated	last	report,	the	board	
passed	a	resolution	to	name	an	
adhoc	committee	to	identify	and	
create	a	plan.	
	 I’m	happy	to	announce	that	
we	have	scheduled	our	first	
meeting	for	Jan.	21,	again	the	
deadline	for	our	health	division	
and	adhoc	committee	to	have	a	
plan	secured	and	to	be	presented	
to	the	board	is	April	2013.	I	
write	all	this	each	month	so	
that	this	stays	a	priority	in	our	
agenda	for	services!	Call	your	

reps	who	are	on	this	committee	
as	well,	we	are	all	committed	to	
this.	
	 Back	two	years	ago,	we	
began	the	wage	grid	study	and	
identified	team	members	who	
did	not	make	the	minimum	for	
positions	they	were	in	and	cre-
ated	a	plan	to	be	financially	
responsible	and	increase	accord-
ingly.	We	budgeted	last	year	
for	a	percent	increase	to	team	
members,	but	did	not	have	the	
total	amount	to	bring	all	up	to	
the	minimum,	so	some	only	
have	seen	part	of	the	study	
increase.	This	past	month	we	
where	able	to	complete	our	goal	
of	the	study	and	the	remaining	
team	members	will	be	receiv-
ing	the	remaining	increases	to	
at	least	the	minimum	per	their	
job	description	and	the	study.	
This	was	planned	out	over	a	
two-year	process	to	afford	the	
increases,	I’m	sorry	it	took	that	
long.	Planning	the	dollars	for	
the	raises	was	a	responsible	
thing	and	I’m	happy	that	we	
have	completed	the	wage	study	
and	made	some	team	members	a	

much-deserved	increase.
	 I	have	never	been	part	of	the	
board	when	we	held	any	wind-
fall	of	money	so	I	don’t	promise	
the	raises	and	all	the	political	
ploys,	I’m	simply	grateful	we	
did	the	study	and	responsibly	
planned	for	the	increases	that	are	
well	deserved	and	hope	we	will	
focus	on	the	lower	level	team	
members	wage	increases	for	the	
future.		
	 In	closing,	I	would	like	to	say	
miigwech	again	to	all	the	women	
in	our	communities	who	made	
our	children’s	Christmas	parties	
so	good.	There	are	so	many	to	
name,	and	I	hope	I	don’t	miss	
some	—	Lisa	Burnside,	Robyn	
Latour,	Dorothy	Currie,	Mona	
Gugin,	Barb	Galer,	Terry	Woods,	
Joan	Shaw,	Dorothy	and	Rich	
Royer,	Marylynn	MacArthur,	
Lois	Bryant,	Shirley	Kawalke,	
and,	last	but	not	least,	Michelle	
Derusha.	I	heard	that	the	party	
in	Newberry	was	the	event	of	
the	year,	so	thank	you	all.	Our	
community	members	expressed	
to	me	their	gratitude	and	you’ve	
made	many	families	happy.

lana Causley, DireCtor,
unit ii

Jennifer MCleoD, DireCtor,
unit i

Drug Abuse Tribal Action Plan moves forward

Washington, D.C., lessons for representatives
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on	a	Saturday	morning,	were	sur-
prised	when	the	court	staff	per-
son	instead	brought	them	to	The	
Cutting	Room	salon	to	have	their	
hair	cut	and	colored.
	 These	events	were	supported	
through	our	Drug	Court	fund,	
which	is	funded	by	costs	assessed	
to	defendants	convicted	of	crimes	
relating	to,	or	involving,	sub-
stance	abuse.
	 In	November,	the	Tribal	
Court	also	issued	twelve	back-
packs	filled	with	school	supplies	
to	juveniles	involved	with	the	
Court.	This	is	an	annual	project	
the	Court	engages	in	supported	
by	our	Juvenile	Fund,	which	is	
funded	by	costs	assessed	in	some	
criminal	cases.
 Admin Complex
	 As	always,	the	Administration	
Complex	in	Sault	Ste.	Marie	put	
together	overstuffed	Thanksgiving	
dinner	baskets	for	local	families	
in	need,	this	year	for	19	families.	
Halloween	is	also	a	fun	time	of	
the	year	at	the	complex,	as	the	
staff	gathers	together	loads	of	
candy	for	the	downtown	trick	or	
treat	events,	this	year	matched	by	
tribal	chairperson	Aaron	payment.	
The	complex	also	participated	
in	a	United	Way	Fair	with	face	
painting	and	a	bake	sale,	to	help	
raise	yet	more	funds	for	United	
Way,	as	well	as	donating	project	
backpack	supplies	for	the	begin-
ning	of	the	school	year.	

Tribal Giving




